PAGE  
March 2013
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting
758

 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Great Hanwood Parish Council Meeting convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension on Tuesday 26th March 2013 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)



G Lewis



J Fox 





R Butler




J Percival




R Evans
(Arrived 8:00pm)
APOLOGIES:
L Owen (Family illness)



P Seabury (Illness)



M A Hood (Illness)




M Mead
In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk; M Davies, member of Caradoc View Play Area Improvements, Steering Committee;
Mrs U Longmore, Secretary, Village Hall Committee, (arrived 8:10pm)



12/13/95
WELCOME AND PUBLIC SESSION
i)
Police Report – The written police report dated 28th February 2013 was read by the Chairman and noted by the Council.  3 nuisance complaints were reported, including 2 incidents of anti-social behaviour at Caradoc View Bus Shelter and 1 report of an abandoned vehicle.  2 further reports of youth related anti-social behaviour are being addressed by the SNT.  1 crime, (theft from a vehicle) is under investigation.  
ii)
Shropshire Councillor’s Report – R Evans gave the following report upon his arrival at 8:00pm:
· Meeting with Area Director, SC 28th Feb 2013 -  The Clerk had raised concerns raised about the quality of footpath repairs, which SC will address;
· Rotational VAS Sign – Pontesbury PC expressed a tentative interest in a part-time use of the VAS sign.  The reliability of the VAS had been referred to K Aitken, but the causes of the problems were attributed partly to the poor installation methods undertaken by SC contractor.  The Clerk was authorised to write to C Edwards seeking a resolution of the disputed leasing charge.
· Highway Authority Improvements to A5 Roundabouts – A consultation event is planned.  SC is pressing for improvements to the Low Railway Bridge signage to be included with any works carried out.
· Oaklands View Traffic Calming – Referred to SC Planning Officer
· Gritting of Roads – 4,000 tonnes of grit and salt had been distributed during the recent icy weather.
iii)

LJC Report – Cllr J Fox reported on the February meeting of the Longden, Ford and Rea Valley LJC, at which presentations had been made on local highways maintenance and flooding issues.  

iv)
Severnside Stakeholder Event – The Chairman and Clerk reported on the recent event held by Severnside.  


The Chairman first declared his interest as a newly appointed Director of Alan Walters Electrical Contractors, which had recently been acquired by Severnside.

The Chairman and Clerk described the NiSA and Digital Den initiatives being developed elsewhere in Shropshire and the potential benefits to Hanwood residents of similar projects.


The Clerk was authorised to arrange a meeting with Severnside (Sepp Sargeant) after the election to discuss how such joint initiatives might benefit the parish.

v)
Public Session – 
· Myra Davies, (resident) observed that the new pedestrian crossing was being well used by senior residents.
· She also observed the deterioration of roads and footpaths during the recent icy weather.  The Clerk reported a badly affected section of carriageway at Cruckmeole.  The issues will be reported to SC Highways.
· G Lewis reported that Hanwood Football Club had identified a grant which could assist the funding of floodlights at the Village Hall Grounds.  Presently the club is forced to play all evening matches away from home as they cannot light the pitch.
· Mrs Longmore requested that the Parish Council support the football club’s grant application by writing a letter of support and confirming it would be willing to permit a 10-year lease to be negotiated; giving the club security of tenure.  It was resolved to write confirming the Council’s support for the principle of a 10-year lease.
· Mrs Longmore requested that the Parish Council make the Village Hall Committee an additional grant to assist with the maintenance of the Village Hall Grounds.  Presently the maintenance costs are partially met by the weekly Lotto game, but a shortfall of £1,820 is predicted for the financial year 2013/14.  The VHC hope that income from hall bookings will increase once improvements are made to the heating, which presently restricts the use of the hall in the winter months.  The VHC holds £6,000+ in reserves for matched funding of a grant to improve the heating.  Making up the shortfall in maintenance for the grounds is eating into this reserve, reducing the opportunity to secure suitable funding for the heating.  Improved takings from bookings will ultimately support the grounds maintenance costs. This request will be considered by the Council under agenda item 10 iii) 2.
12/13/96
APOLOGIES & NECESSARY APPROVAL
The apologies of Mrs Owen, P Seabury and M A Hood were all accepted.  Those from M Mead were noted.
12/13/97
DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST & REQUESTS 
FOR DISPENSATIONS 
None, other than that made by M Roughan under item 12/13/95 iv.
12/13/98
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD 29th January 2013 

It was resolved that the minutes be accepted as a true record, (JP/GL).  The Chairman signed the minutes.
12/13/99
MATTERS ARISING
i. Dog Friendly Stile – Church Lane – The landowner has refused permission and cannot be forced to permit a dog friendly stile.  The matter was regrettably dropped from the agenda.  G Lewis observed that the same landowner has erected a fence across a bridleway following the Rea Brook, (marked as a green route on the map).  This is thought to be a permissive path, from which the landowner may chose to withdraw access.  Clerk to check status of path.
ii. Jubilee Tree Planting – This will be re-arranged after Easter in co-operation with St Thomas’ & St Anne’s Primary school.
iii. Additional VAS Signs – Two VAS signs have been installed by SC on lamp columns on the A488.  These have been added to the Council’s insurance policy.  R Evans to follow up the possibility of a third VAS with SC Highways.
12/13/100
PEDESTRIAN CROSSINGS

The Clerk confirmed that the pedestrian crossing was now fully operational.  The shopkeeper had commented that some passing trade had reduced but other crossings had generally been positive.

12/13/101
PLANNING MATTERS

a.
Planning Applications – The Council considered the following planning applications:
i. 13/00320/FUL – Niblet Ltd, Lower Edgebold – Erection of storage blocks – The Council raised no objections to the application.
ii. 13/00437/CPE – C J Fencing Builders Yard, Nobold – The application for a Certificate of Lawful Development was noted.
iii. Temporary advertising signs, A488, Lower Edgebold – It was noted that the temporary ‘Hometyre’ sign had re-appeared and it was resolved to advise the Planning Enforcement team at SC.
iv. Oaklands View – Traffic Calming – A copy of the relevant drawing was given to R Evans to pass to Planning Enforcement.  The Clerk will also follow the matter up with the planning officer.
v. Planning applications received since the publication of the agenda; None
b.
Planning Decisions – The Council noted the following planning decisions:
i. None

12/13/102
PARISH MATTERS

a.
Anti-social Behaviour at Caradoc View Bus Shelter – 

i.
The Clerk reported that the hip bonnet tiles on the roof of the shelter had been damaged by vandals. These would require replacing and re-pointing.  It was recommended by a local building contractor that ridge tiles also be re-laid and the ivy growing through the rear of the shelter be removed to prevent further damage.  A quotation had been provided for the work.  A timber lathe had been identified as rotten and it was recommended the rest of the timber be checked for rot.  A quotation had been provided for the additional work if replacement was required.  The loose tiles had been removed to make the shelter safe to use.  The repair quotation was presented to the Council for information, but is not published, to avoid compromising any competitive tendering process.
The Council requested the Clerk investigate alternative repair quotations and consider the comparative benefits of altering or replacing the bus shelter before deciding on repair options.

ii.
The Council deferred a decision on a budget until the Clerk’s investigations are completed. 

iii.
CCTV Camera – The Clerk recommended that a request be submitted for deployment of the Anti-social Behaviour Camera to monitor the bus shelter.  This was supported by the local policing team and the Community Action Officer had arranged for an assessment of the site by SC technicians.  The Council endorsed the assessment on the understanding they were making no financial commitment at this stage.

b.
Polling Station – The Council noted the change to the location of the Polling Station from Vine Close Community Centre to St. Thomas’ Church Extension.
c. 
Vine Close Name Plate – The Clerk confirmed that repairs would be arranged by SC.

d.
Village Speed Limits, (Priorities) – R Evans reported concerns raised by businesses based at the business park; that traffic speeds approaching the 30mph were too high.  R Evans proposed that the Parish Council request a 50mph limit be imposed on the A488 between the Edgebold roundabout and Hanwood Bank.  This could be requested through the Village Speed Limit Policy, recently adopted by SC; under which up to 5 priority actions may be identified if supported by the Parish Council.  To be discussed at Annual Parish Meeting.
Cllr J Fox proposed that the section of the A488 between the 30mph section and the Cruckmeole turning should also be restricted to 50mph.  As this section is in Pontesbury Parish, the Clerk was asked to write and request this section be considered by PCC as a priority.
e.
Red Lane – R Evans tabled a request from a Red Lane resident for a sign to indicate a concealed entrance from the A488.  It was noted that Red Lane is a bridleway and that horses are unsighted by vehicles approaching from the South. Clerk to discuss with SC Highways.
f.
Matters Arising from the Public Session – 
None

12/13/103
CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA

i) 
SITA Grant Application – The Clerk is preparing the Project Completion Report to request the release of the SITA Grant, following the installation of new play equipment. 

ii)
Installation of new play equipment – The Clerk gave a report on the installation of new play equipment, which was completed in early March.  The Post-installation inspection is awaited before the security fencing will be removed.  It is hoped that this will be arranged before the start of the Easter holiday.  
iii)
Payment for Play Equipment – The Clerk recommended a part-payment of £10,000.00 against the 75% invoice submitted by Sovereign, pending receipt of the SITA Grant; which is being arranged by the Council.  The Clerk confirmed that all elements of the installation appeared to have been carried out efficiently in accordance with the quotation.  The balance of the 75% invoice may be settled on receipt of the Council Precept and the final 5% payable on completion of any snagging identified by the independent inspector. The Council resolved to make a £10,000.00 part-payment in good faith, pending receipt of the Precept or SITA Grant.
iv)
Completion of Parish Council elements of the project – The Clerk confirmed that the Clatter-bridge had been re-fitted by herself and Cllrs Evans and Percival.  It required further adaptation to improve the fit of the bridge panels and Cllr R Butler volunteered to adapt the fittings.  
The Clerk reported that the removal of the removal of the old equipment had left bare earth around some of the new equipment, which would require new turf.  She estimated the turf would cost £200 – 250 to buy and could be installed by the prisoners from Stoke Heath.  The work cannot be carried out before the weather improves but will need to be arranged before the launch picnic.  The Clerk also recommended the prisoners be asked to install the commemorative plaque and the litter bin.
The Clerk was authorised to arrange the work with D Walker.

The Council considered a verbal request by residents for a path around the perimeter of the play area and a suggested system of path edging which could be installed by volunteers.  The Clerk was asked to confirm the costs of the path at the next meeting.
v)
‘Have a field day’ Launch – In view of the recent spell of cold weather and the poor long-range weather forecast, it was agreed to defer the launch until 4th May, when the weather will hopefully be more favourable.  The Clerk reported that the PC insurance would not cover the use of a bouncy castle so if it wished to provide one it should be hired from a company offering its own public liability insurance.  As Cllr M A Hood was not present, it was agreed to devolve the final arrangements for the event to a meeting of the Steering Group, to be arranged by the Clerk.
At 8:30pm Myra Davies kindly provided refreshments to the meeting.  J Percival proposed a vote of thanks, which was warmly supported.

vi)
Volunteer Weekend – The Council resolved to write to all those who volunteered to help with the project and encourage them to continue to be involved, for example by helping with future litter picking and maintence.
12/13/104
FINANCIAL MATTERS
i)  
Financial Report & Bank Reconciliation – The Clerk gave a brief financial report and forecast a balance of £7,084.19 to carry forward to the next financial year, assuming the recommended payments are approved.
ii) Revised Budget – The Clerk apologised that the revised Budget was not available for approval and this item was deferred to the next meeting.
iii) Grant Applications – The Council considered the following applications for inclusion in the Budget for 2013/14:
1.
Rea Valley Day Centre – A request for a grant for the purchase of a Slide Scanner amounting to £120.00 was approved by the Parish Council (Power S137, LGA 1972) (JP/JF) Resolved unanimously.
2.
Hanwood Village Hall Committee – Request for a grant to support the ongoing maintenance of the newly improved village hall grounds.  (Deferred from January meeting).  J Percival declared his interest as the VHC representative of the Parish Council.
It was recommended that the VHC be advised to approach the Longden, Ford and Rea Valley LJC for a grant towards improvements to the heating.  This would support increased winter bookings and reduce the ongoing shortfall in income. JF/RE
R Evans proposed that a grant of 50% of the requested amount be offered, which could be reviewed in 6 months.
The Chairman proposed an amendment; that the Village Hall Committee be asked to provide further details of their business case to demonstrate the expected improvements to bookings before a 50% grant is considered.

iv) Confirmation of payments with necessary approval:
The Clerk tabled a schedule of recommended payments for approval and the following payments were approved unanimously; JP/RE:
C Higgins 
Clerk’s Salary (s/o 26th April 2013)


 £437.80
SCPS

Pension Contributions (s/o 19th April ‘13)


   £73.05
C Higgins
Clerk’s Expenses




   £62.00
Sovereign Design Play Systems Ltd



Part-payment for play equipment invoice

         £10,000.00
Window Wipers Window Cleaning
Bus shelters/traffic mirrors 
    £70.00
The Information Commissioner Renewal of registration with ICO
    £35.00

Broker Network Ltd (Came & Co) Additional insurance premium     
    £25.00

At 9:30pm the council resolved unanimously to lift Standing Orders to enable the business on the agenda to be completed.  RE/JP 
A letter to the bank confirming the necessary amendments to existing standing orders GHPC001 and GHPC002, had been drafted, but could not be printed.  The Chairman was authorised by the Council to sign the letter after the meeting. (RE/JP) 
12/13/105
TRAINING  

Nothing to report.
12/13/106
CORRESPONDENCE 

a.
Matters for information – The Council noted the following items of correspondence:

i.
Electicity Cable – Hanwood Village Hall Grounds  – The Clerk confirmed she has written to Western Power Distribution requesting a draft easement detailing the proposed relocation of the exposed electricity cable, for approval by the GHPC and VHC.  The Council noted that the cable is presently protected by a legal consent, dated 21st November 1957, negotiated with WPD’s predecessors; The Midlands Electricity Board, a copy of which is held on the PC files.  WPD have subsequently supplied plans to the VHC showing the proposed location of the new cable route.  It was resolved to have any legal agreement reviewed by a qualified solicitor.  It was noted that Lydia Owen was willing to carry out this service, ‘pro bono’.

ii.
RCC – Request for financial support by the Rural Community Council by becoming a member. Noted.
b. 
Matters for action, consideration or consultation – the Council noted the following items of correspondence;
i.
Shropshire Council – Dog Control Orders – The Council resolved to respond to the consultation, requesting all children’s play areas be included in the dog exclusion schedule.
ii.
Shropshire Council – Draft Development Management Policies Consultation – Noted
iii.
Shropshire County Pension Fund – Year end returns – Noted

iv.
Richard Burdikin, Hanwood First Responder – The Council resolved to invite Richard Burdikin to give a presentation on Community Automatic Defibrillators at the Annual Parish Meeting.
12/13/107
CHEQUE SIGNING

Cheques approved under minute 12/13/104 iv. were signed by the Chairman and Vice-chairman.
12/13/108
CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES
The Council moved to clear the room of the press and public, before considering confidential minutes.  The minutes were approved unanimously; (Proposed/Seconded by RE/JP).
12/13/109
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS
It was confirmed that the next Parish Council meeting will be held on 23rd April 2013, after the Annual Parish Meeting, to commence at 7:30pm in the Church Extension.  
The provisional meeting dates listed on the agenda were unanimously approved by the Council: 
14th May 2013 – Annual Parish Council Meeting
23rd July 2013

24th September 2013

22nd October 2013

26th November 2013

28th January 2014

25th March 2014
There being no further business the meeting closed at 10:15pm
Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 23rd April 2013


